CAROLINA UNION BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Minutes: December 2, 2002

Those in attendance Claire Anderson (CUAB appointee), Reena Arora (QNC Representative), Tariq (AIS Representative), Trachelle Carr (BSM Representative), Wendell Gilland (Faculty appointee), Eleonora Magedova (Faculty appointee), Brian May (Student Congress appointee), Branson Page (GPSF President), and Scott Werry (Executive Branch representative).  Union Staff included Jon Curtis, Scott Hudson, and Don Luse.  Guests included Matt Liles (Student Congress Speaker Pro Tempore), Steve Schuster (Architect, Clearscapes), and Cindy Wolf-Johnson (Associate Vice Chancellor for Student Affairs).
6:05.  Charles welcomed folks, asked if they had a good break, told them to drive safely after the meeting.

Don introduced Steve Schuster and informed the Board this was the opportunity to talk about the project and where we are at with the switch of principal contractors.  Don outlined what has happened to date: and the status of the finances related to the project.  The second bid process took us over $600,000.00 over and when the final tallies were made, the remainder of the project takes us to 1.72 million dollars.  With previous money and overages, we will not have to go back to students for an increase and we will be able to manage should any major expenses occur.  There are still some factors that could come into play but for right now, we are in a pretty sound position.  One factor is the firing of the first contractors (particularly the general contractor of the three previous contractors: mechanical, plumbing, and electrical).  The primary/general contractor is the most unhappy and is the most likely to go into litigation (the others are pretty much okay with where they ended the project).  The good news, from Steve, is that the numbers are good considering that two years have elapsed.  The contract isn’t awarded but the low bidder is Beers-Skanska (they bought Davidson and Jones); they have worked with Steve’s firm in the past and done an excellent job.  The other change is that we are now in a single prime contract situation, not the multi-prime that was in place when the first phase was bid.  The next phase begins with the “environmental” cleanup of the ’69 session, construction will begin early in Spring Semester, and the project should be complete by the end of 2003 with the full building up and running in Spring 2004.  Branson: what is the claim from the general contractor?  No real idea but he will try to find someone else at fault for his problems…he had 3 project managers and 7 project supervisors in the first phase alone (this is unusual).  There are many things that can be problematic and they will try to blame anyone but themselves: the architect, the University, and the other contractors.  Again, we have no claim in front of us.  Scott asked what was in place to prevent this contractor from running late: the usual liquidated damages and, different this time, we pre-qualified the bidding companies for a degree of excellence evidenced by their previous work and reputation.  This company is well-known and has a great track record; they want to prove their excellence.  We should be very happy with the work that is done by this company; they want to show up their competition.  Don reminded the Board that this is a State project and they are the ones who sign the contractor and oversee the checks and balances.  The design team (led by Steve) has done an excellent job documenting where the project went wrong with the first general contractor, said Don.  Everyone was pleased with the logistics of what remains to go and how the funding is going to work.

Presidential Selection: Charles outlined what was planned and agreed upon, but asked about the Sunday start time…does 12:30 p.m. work for everyone?  Don: could we provide lunch for everyone?  Start with lunch at 12:30 and please be there as this is one of the most important responsibilities of the Board.  This will allow us to prep ourselves before we start the interviews at 1:00 p.m.  Charles will be giving information to the Board at the January meetings to help with the selection criteria.  The Saturday interviews will start with breakfast at 9:00 and then the preliminary interviews at 9:30.

CUBE: Did you see the DTH article about the CUBE and CUBE-stalking?  What are some alternatives for us, what options are available?  Scott outlined the options, such as the construction wall from the first phase of the project.  There will be a fence but we don’t know what or when we will have something.  Can we re-design the CUBE with more sides?  Do we build another CUBE like what we have?  Locate in the same area as the CUBE is now…this will protect the bricks from any further soiling.  We can construct a new CUBE and have it ready for the start of Spring Semester.  It will cost about $300 in materials with us throwing in the labor.  What does the Board think?  Branson: we don’t know about a fence?  Not yet since we don’t know exactly what we’ll have and when it would be in place.  Reena: there’s no question that another CUBE is needed and the Campus Y has built there own.  Don: we’re always talking about long-range ideas since this doesn’t address long term problems.  Scott Werry says that we should do this and still look at the long-range answers.  The Board went out to look.  Scott Werry suggested adding a second CUBE in the direction of Davis Library, one of the “newer” designs and everyone agreed to this idea.

The Goodbye to the Union Event will be Wednesday, December 11, 2002.  People will be able to write on the walls with food, music, and other types of remembrances.  Pay attention to announcements coming up.

The Union Auditorium: There are about 20 broken seats from usual wear and tear.  It had originally been slated to be done after the renovation but there were too many problems with fabric, seat supplies, and other materials.  This was going to be done this coming summer (under the original project).  Because of increased use and increased attendance, Charles asked that this project be brought forward in the timetable.  The contractor will be coming in around December 13th and the cost will be about $5,000.00.  This will be done and ready Spring 2003 and this will tide us over well through the coming years.

CUAB Update: Charles outlined the Sneak Preview problem and how the Activities Board and the Union have addressed the situation.  We’ve managed the situation in over 20-30 times we’ve done sneaks since the arrival of the 35mm.  The situation was addressed with appropriate PR and security (wristbands and a Public Safety officer).  The new policy was done with Next Friday and it was successful with only 4 people permitted access to the wristbands.  Even at 8 Mile, there were 8 paid staff who were trained and monitoring the situation and it was all well planned; the crowd just got wild.

Next Semester: This is the last meeting of the semester and the last meeting in this room.  We will be meeting in the walkway/the big bridge for January and February; it will be the abridged Frank Porter Graham Lounge.  Charles asked to move the March 17th meeting to March 24th.  

Sc ott Werry asked about the open lounge space in the Union Expansion and what would we be doing to push what is available over there?   Reena: is there going to be a space for the big screen TV?  Branson suggested the Class of 2000 Lounge as a possibility since there will need to be a good place to hang out and watch television.  With the Undergrad study space, this wouldn’t cut into the availability of study space.  It really comes down to the Class o f 2000 Lounge.  If we find it problematic, we can remove it.  The Board felt this was a good plan.

Good luck everyone.  The meeting ended at 7:00 p.m.

